
Waterworks District No. 2, Parish of Beauregard 

MINUTES 
 
 The Board of Commissioners, governing authority of Waterworks District No. Two (2) of the 
Parish of Beauregard, Louisiana, met in an open, special and public session at 6:00 p.m. on Thursday, 
February 24, 2022, at the regular meeting place of said Board, 9252 Hwy 27, Singer, LA.  
 
Bill White-Vice President of the Board of Commissioners called the meeting to order and on roll call, the 
following members being present: Bill White, Richelle Bowman, and Lisa Gearen 
 
Absent:  Jerry Cooley, and Caroll Johnson 
 
Others Present: Jeremy Joffrion, Joseph Delafield, Mark McCarty, Byron Racca, David Stelly, and Keith 
Istre. 
 
Phone Conference: Butch-Griner Drill Supervisor 
 
Public Participation: There was no one in attendance for public participation 
 
Fields Project-New Well-Griner Drilling 
 
Some key concerns and issues raised through discussions by the Board of Commissioners 

• Continued mechanical breakdowns/deficiencies  

• Insufficient down time 

• 1 year into the project 

• Well hole with lost casing, and fishing without results. 

• Sample test results delivery time frame 

• Griner’s lack of communication 

• Work ethics 
 
Griner’s key Concerns: 

• Mechanical failure 

• Sample results 

• Covid19 

• Safety issues 

• Lack of personnel 

• Stump removal from Well hole #3l took 2 weeks 

• Delays in decision making 

• Down time 
 
Jeremy Joffrion gave an update on where Griner Drilling is presently on the Well test hole in Fields 
stating that the casing broke off at 820’, leaving approximately 230’ of pipe, screen and a stinger in the 
Well test hole, they (Griner) have been trying to “fish” out for the past 2 weeks. His concern is if they 
cannot fish this casing out, as with the 1st Well test hole, where do we go from here? There is no more 
room that is in compliance with the Louisiana Department of Health and Hospitals. He will have to get 



Steven Joubert on the situation for sanitary clearance. He further explained the procedure of “washing”, 
“circulating” and “fishing” a Well test hole. 
 
Mark McCarty questioned if the casing was irretrievable at this point, and if so, how far can they move 
and still be in the Sanitary clearance set forth by LDH? You have to maintain a 100’ sanitary clearance. 
 
Keith Istre-Grine, a representative for Griner Drilling stated that it would be a Rick and Chip decision on 
when the “fishing” for the casing was considered irretrievable and abandon the process. He thought they 
fished for 40 days on the last Well test hole and could not retrieve the broke casing. If we can get it out, 
this would be the permanent Well site, since we think the Samples are in good standing. 
 
Mark McCarty discussed that the Samples had not come in from the lab, but once they did, they would 
consider making this the permanent Well site based on the final sample results. We are not losing 
downtime since we are waiting on the Samples. Is it possible to push the Casing down and save the Well 
test hole? 
 
Lisa Gearen wanted to know what are they fishing for and how deep are you gong? 
 
Keith Istre and Jeremy Joffrion stated that the pipe broke off at 820’ when they were bringing it out of 
the Well test hole, and 230’ of Casing is still in the hole and they are trying to get it out. They have 
“washed down” 1050’, and the hole is 2,000’ and they are not sure if it has caved in at the bottom or not. 
In order to push it down and hope it falls, you would have to get on top of the casing and push down, if it 
can be located. 
 
Jeremy Joffrion and Mark McCarty discussed the Sampling results with Jeremy thinking we would have 
to sequester, and Mark stating that the sequestering or filtration procedures were not necessary because 
of the low-test results. The Well capacity for production was at 300-350 gpm, which is sufficient to 
operate a permanent Well for Fields. 
 
Joseph Delafield handed Keith Istre a copy of the mechanical breakdowns supplied by Jeremy Joffrion a 
few months ago, and asked him if he was aware of the list and breakdowns, which were significant.  
 
Mark McCarty stated that since everyone was present these issues need to be addressed and asked Keith 
Istre to do so. 
 
Keith Istre stated that he had not seen the list, but was aware of the mechanical breakdowns which were 
not their fault citing that you always have mud pump issues, safety issues, some things could not be 
helped. He said he told Mark McCarty about the down time and Covid issues, but he tried not to ask for 
time extensions. He had hoped the issues could be fixed and no extension needed, but if he had known 
there was a problem, he would have asked for an extension on every change order submitted. 
 
He further stated that he is the Manager and Butch is the Drill Supervisor on this project. He mentioned 
that they have fought tree stumps for weeks, moved over to drill another Well test hole, waited on 
samples and decisions, and doesn’t believe he should have days added, because this isn’t his fault. 
 
Bill White questioned Mark McCarty on whether Keith Istre or a Griner representative had asked for an 
extension, and Mark McCarty stated that a time extension was never requested by Griner. He went on to 



further state that there was no structure, a lack of communication, and well past the 60 days to ask for 
an extension.  
 
Keith Istre stated again, if he had known it was a problem not requesting a time extension, he would 
have come to a meeting. I am not trying to throw Mark McCarty under the bus, but I coordinate 
everything with Mark. We had delays in the Board making a decision on Samples, then we had to move 
zones, problems with stumps being left in the ground, and taking 2 weeks to get that worked out. 
 
Mark MaCarty stated that a “time extension” has never been requested by Griner, and still hasn’t been 
requested. He also questioned where would the Board want to go from here if the Well test hole was 
lost? 
 
Keith Istre and David Stelly informed the Board of Commissioners if another Well hole had to be drilled 
then they were looking at least 10-12 weeks for pumping equipment to be brought on site, pump 
supplies at least 5-6 months. Because of Covid, insufficient number of employees, delays on 
supplies/products, waiting on sample results, different zones, and breakdowns, all of this takes time. 
 
Keith Istre and David Stelly answered Bill White’s question on getting another expert in to help by 
claiming when he does call in someone else, they eventually back out of the job for various reasons. I am 
chasing my tail with purchasing also. I can’t get an ASI product without buying the casing first, but I can’t 
buy the casing without the ASI approval. Every state is having the same problems, not just Louisiana. 
 
Joseph Delafield brought up the issues Griner is experiencing, stating at the rate of “fishing”, mechanical 
issues, and supplies, it will be another 2 years before progress is seen. 
 
Keith Istre called Butch-Griner Drill Supervisor and had a phone conference with the Board declaring 
that he (Butch) was doing all that he could considering the circumstances.  He informed the board that 
the rotary locked up at 839’ or 4” shy of 839’. All of the measurement are good, they pulled out 32 joints 
of pipe and it still had fluid, 3rd joint full of dry sand (? unintelligible), if you’re fishing it would be wet, but 
not always. The top is being hit when they fish in the same area, may be going down beside it, or pushing 
off the wall. 
 
Keith Istre, Bill White, Jeremy Joffrion and Mark McCarty discussed where to go if fishing the casing out 
fails. Keith Istre stated that it would be a Rick and Jamie decision on when to abandoned this Well test 
hole at the Corporate office and once he knew he would let Mark know. Jeremy produced a Well log and 
asked about the sands at 440’-560’, and Mark said he would have to check the Driller’s log when he got 
back to the office. 
 
Bill White and Jeremy Joffrion discussed the loss of casing in the first Well test hole, and questioned why 
they stopped drilling in the 2nd Well test hole stopping at 12.’ If circulation was lost, they are not 
understanding why a casing wasn’t installed in order to keep drilling. Bill White suggested gong back to 
the 2nd Well test hole and re-drilling and installing a casing to keep the circulation going in order drill 
down further, if this fishing expedition doesn’t produce good results on the 3rd Well test hole. 
 
Joseph Delafield and Jeremy Joffrion questioned the procedures when abandoning a Well test hole, and 
it is believed that the first Well hole was cemented, but the one at 12’ was just re-packed with dirt 
because of how shallow. 
 



Jeremy Joffrion updated the Board on the present conditions of (3rd Well Hole) the casing that is lost. He 
further stated that Mathieu (Water district operator) dug the stump out for Griner, or it was actually a 
tree limb, and then went 17’ deep to make sure there were no other issues. This only took a few hours, 
not the 2 weeks as Griner stated. Operators (Mathieu, William, Quade, and Jeremy) also help set the 
casing, and held it in place while they poured cement around it to keep it lined up. The first Well test hole 
casing was lost at about 200’ and the 3rd Well hole casing was lost at 820’. 
 
The Board discussed different depths, and sands. 
 
Byron Racca had concerns about the sand’s volatility, which may cause you to lose the bit. 
 
Singer Storage Tank-Emergency 
Jeremy Joffrion discussed the floor issues of the South Storage Tank at the Main Plant. He described that 
after bringing the South Storage Tank down to clean and inspect it was discovered that the flooring had 
damage, and rusted bolts. After trying to refill the tank to put it back in service, he became aware that it 
was leaking and would not hold more than 3’ of water.  
 
He stated that this was emergency because without the South Storage Tank we cannot meet the supply 
and demand to our customers, especially if a natural disaster occurred, freeze, or we had a major water 
line leak. We depend very highly on the South Storage Tank combined with the North Storage Tank to 
meet the supply and demand of the system. Our distribution lines extend to parts of DeQuincy, Fields and 
DeRidder, and Singer houses our main distribution and production plant. 
 
He supplied the Board with the following quotes, confirming that the storage tank companies would not 
recommend a liner because it would not hold up and it would be a waste of money. The flooring had to 
be changed out. 
 
Quotes: 

• Southeastern Tanks: $71,175.00 material only, $39,000 labor + unknown cost of the freight.  
=$110,175.00 + freight. 18 weeks delivery 
 

• Industrial Tank & Services: Turnkey for a Welded Flooring, 15mil thickness, $91,250.00 
 
Mark McCarty discussed using the $100,000.00 ARP money from the Beauregard Parish Police Jury as a 
match for the Water Sector Program, and paying for the storage tank out of the water districts funds. 
The ARP have more stringent procurement rules and we should get multiple quotes, or add it as a 
“Change Order” to RP Constructions job. You would also have to pass a resolution and put it in the paper 
as to why you believe this is an emergency. Engineering fees cannot be paid from the ARP funding. 
 
Byron Racca stated that the federal government wants you to follow the procurement policy since it’s 
federal funding, they just don’t want more red tape. You have to make sure it would withstand a federal 
audit. 
 
Jospeh Delafield recommended stating in the Minutes why it is an emergency to immediately replace the 
floor on the South Storage Tank. 
 
 



Jeremy Joffrion stated that it is an emergency and his understanding was that it being such, we can use 
the ARP money from the BPPJ for this project. Presently we are down to half (1/2) the capacity by 
211,000 gallons of water storage, we could not meet the customer’s demands with our supply gone. We 
don’t have time to wait for another disaster to happen before addressing this emergency. 
 
Bill White informed Mark McCarty and Byron Racca that when we cannot meet the supply and demand 
there is not greater emergency than this, and it meets the requirements of an emergency. 
 
Paula Rose informed those in attendance that she spoke with Senator Reese this morning and he also 
gave approval under the circumstances, and that Jeremy was correct in stating that with the BPPJ 
approval the $100,000.00 was to be used for the South Storage Tank. 
 
Richelle Bowman, 2nd by Lisa Gearen, moved to accept the key turn quote from Industrial Tank Service in 
the amount of $91,250.00 for a Welded flooring with a 15mil thickness, with a 2-week turnaround time 
frame, the motion carried without opposition. 
 
Yeas:       (3) Bill White, Richelle Bowman, and Lisa Gearen 
Absent:  (2) Jerry Cooley and Caroll Johnson 
Abstain: 0 
 
Jeremy Joffrion acknowledged Police Jurors Wayne Reeves and Jeffrey Meadows for helping the water 
districts obtain the $100,000.00 on such short notice due to the emergency. PJ Wayne Reeves also stated 
that they were working on getting further funding through the ARP Program for the water districts. 
 
Lisa Gearen, 2nd by Richelle Bowman, moved to declare the South Storage Tank floor replacement an 
emergency; citing the replacement as just cause for such an emergency due to diminishing the water 
main supply by half (1/2). The South Storage Tank holds 211,000 gallons of water when in service, and is 
an essential part of the main plant to meet the supply and demand of its customers. 
 
Mark McCarty stated that Bryan McReynolds of the Beauregard Parish Police Jury called him with 
information that the water districts are only getting $100,000.00 each of the ARP funding, but that it did 
not stop the Districts from applying for the Hazard Mitigation funding. They are first concerned about 
any damages received during Hurricane Laura, and with the Hazard Mitigation funding the District will 
have to supply a 25% match. Water District 2 and 3 are the only ones financially able to meet the match 
requirements. The Projects they are looking for is a system updates or projects that will sustain the water 
systems and make them more resilient during storms and so forth. We have a good list of projects and 
some of them already qualify, once I know how much the district can match. We also need a better 
description on what we mean when we say “improvements” to the system. 
 
Byron Racca mentioned “Roxanne” being the overseer for Westlake, Sulphur, and now retained by 
Beauregard Parish. (Unintelligible) They are going through assessments, funding cycles, and cost 
analysis, and things of that nature. Interfacing with FEMA, numbers get shifted on a daily basis, and she 
is trying to guide the right projects to get funding. 
 
Bill White asked the Secretary where did the District stand on funding a match for the Water Sector 
Program? 
 



Paula Rose informed him that she did not know at this point because the priority list had changed and 
she was in need of the new funding $ amount to validate a match. 
 
Mark McCarty and Byron Racca discussed Senator Reese encouraging our projects and that we should 
see some funding in the next round. If they are correct the next funding will go through around August 
2022. They were allocated $300,000,000.00 for the first round of applications, and $27,000,000 was 
funded, and the remaining $273,000,000 for the 2nd round. They will be watching how the first round is 
disbursed and managed, and if there are no hiccups, they may fund up to $550,000,000 this 2nd round. 
The score ratings are 61 or something, so we are waiting to see how the first round goes. 
 
Mark McCarty clarified that the score rating is 69 to become eligible for funding and District 2 scored a 
64, but we should receive funding in the 2nd round. 
 
Paula Rose asked Mark McCarty and Byron Racca what is the deciding factor on the 25% match? We are 
still trying to find a solution to the Griner situation on the Well in Fields, and I do not have the additional 
financial cost they we may occur from this last issue. Griner’s original bid was approximately $540,000, 
and with “Change Orders” it is now at approximately $900,000. Is this an attentive figure? Will Griner 
pay for the additional cost if they cannot “fish” this casing out and we lose the Well hole?  
 
Bill White was under the impression that the additional cost is to be on Griner. 
 
Mark McCarty responded saying that the cost for the Singer Plant at this time is approximately 
$685,000. Once we get a good handle on it (Well in Fields?), and the chemical analysis, and we know 
which sand we are going to be in, then we can do the plus (+) and minus (-) on how much casing and 
screen cost is, and where we are at close out. 
 
Paula Rose stated she will wait on Mark’s figures in order to work out the match. 
 
Bill White and Byron Racca discussed the next project application being in August, and the process of 
going through the next session. You can not complete a project prior to funding, nor could you use it for a 
match. 
 
Adjournment: 
There being no further business, upon a motion by Lisa Gearen, 2nd by Richelle Bowman, the meeting was 
adjourned, the motion carried without opposition. 
 
I DO HEREBY CERTIFY that the above and foregoing is a true and correct copy of the minutes of the 
business meeting held on February 24, 2022 at the regular public meeting place of said Board at 9252 
Hwy 27, Singer, Louisiana. 
 

____ __________, 
Paula Rose-Secretary/Treasurer 

P aula R ose


